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May 14, 2020  
 
The Honorable Nancy Pelosi     
United States House of Representatives   
Washington, D.C 20515     
 
RE: H.R. 6800, the Health and Economic Recovery Omnibus Emergency Solutions 

(HEROES) Act  

 
Dear Speaker Pelosi,  
  
The Associated General Contractors (AGC) of America appreciates continued congressional efforts 
to address the novel coronavirus (COVID-19) pandemic and its impacts on the construction 
industry. Although the latest COVID-19 relief measure—H.R. 6800, the Health and Economic 
Recovery Omnibus Emergency Solutions (HEROES) Act—addresses some important construction 
industry concerns, it falls short in how or if it addresses critical others.  
 
Below, AGC puts forth its priorities for improving H.R. 6800 in a manner that could receive 
bipartisan support and help provide immediate relief to construction firms that collectively shed 
nearly 1 million jobs in April 2020 and anticipate more job losses ahead.  
 
I. AGC-Supported Pandemic Relief Measures to Include or Improve upon in H.R. 6800 

a. Liability Protections for Good Actor Construction Firms 
b. Robust Infusions of Federal Investment to Allow Planned Infrastructure Projects to 

Move Forward and Protect Jobs 
c. Investments in Career and Technical Education  
d. Sensible Federal Relief for State and Local Governments 

 
II. AGC-Opposed Pandemic Relief Measures in H.R. 6800 

a. New, Expansive Employer Mandates that Threaten Construction Business 
Continuity 

b. Revisions to Essential Tax-Relief Measures that Protect Construction Business 
Cash Flows  

 
III. AGC-Supported Pandemic Relief Measures in H.R. 6800 

a. Flexibility for the Construction Industry’s Use of the Paycheck Protection Program 
and Employee Retention Tax Credit 

b. Policies Protecting the Viability and Funding of Multiemployer Pension Plans  
c. 
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c. Investments in Career and Technical Education  
 

COVID-19 has upended much in the way the construction industry now operates. Despite an 
anticipated contraction in economic output along with higher unemployment, the industry will 
continue to depend on a skilled workforce to repair, maintain and improve our nation’s critical 
infrastructure.  
 
Unfortunately, federal investment in workforce and career education have lagged for decades 
behind traditional education resulting in record worker and skills shortages earlier this year. A 
skilled workforce is the key to helping our economy recover, putting Americans back to work, 
and improving worker and public safety.  
 
H.R. 6800 provides more than $2 billion to existing federal workforce programs including 
significant increases in safety training grants that have the potential to reach many workers who 
would not otherwise have had the opportunity to receive the training and education. While the 
workforce investment is much needed, unfortunately, not a lot of the funding goes to 
core worker training. Congress should look for opportunities to better provide skills 
training directly to workers.  

 
d. Sensible Federal Relief for State and Local Governments 

 
State and local governments across the nation are collectively projecting tens of billions of 
dollars in revenue losses for the current fiscal year and beyond. While all levels of government 
must make difficult budget decisions in these unprecedented times, state and local governments 
need some form of federal relief to help ensure essential services, including construction, can 
continue. AGC appreciates the federal funding proposals put forth in H.R 6800 and looks 
forward to bipartisan efforts to ensure sensible federal relief for state and local 
governments is included in a final bill.  

 
 
II. AGC-Opposed Pandemic Relief Measures in H.R. 6800 

 
a. New, Expansive Employer Mandates that Threaten Construction Business 

Continuity 
 

H.R. 6800 includes several provisions that establish new mandates and extends others on 
employers that could stymie initiatives to safely return to work and jeopardize efforts to lessen 
the rate of sustained economic and job losses. These provisions include: 
 

¶ The extension of weekly pandemic unemployment insurance through December 31, 
2021. Instead, AGC recommends Congress consider a return-to-work bonus for 
Americans reentering the workforce to avoid any perverse incentive for some to choose 
to remain unemployed due to the existing unemployment benefits; 



   
 



   
 

   
 

Regrettably, despite a long history of bipartisan support for NOL carrybacks during economic 
downturns, H.R. 6800 reinstates tax code section 461(l) loss limitation for pass-through 
businesses, 



   
 

   
 

Retention Tax Credit (ERTC). The bill clarifies that employers can utilize both PPP loans and 




